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NOTICE TO MEMBERS

Subject: Petition 0398/2010 by Jean-Pierre Decool (French), on behalf of Bruno 
Rommelaere and his companion Ms de Castro, on the confiscation of the 
vehicle registration documents during a trip to Portugal 

1. Summary of petition

The petitioner is seeking clarification regarding the provisions of Community law regarding 
vehicles driven by a third party in a Member State other than the ones in which they were 
registered. The petitioner indicates that Ms de Castro, Bruno Romelaere’s companion, is a 
Portuguese citizen resident in France. Ms de Castro, who was travelling in Portugal with her 
French-registered vehicle, had to ask her companion to drive it since she was feeling unwell. 
As a result, the registration documents were confiscated by the Portuguese police on the 
grounds that she had lent the vehicle to a third party without prior authorisation from the 
customs authorities. The petitioner indicates that Ms de Castro had to pay a fine of €175.50 in 
order to recover the vehicle registration document. 

2. Admissibility

Declared admissible on 7 July 2010. Information requested from Commission under Rule 
202(6).

3. Commission reply, received on 2 September 2010.

The petitioner is seeking clarification, on behalf of Ms DC, regarding the provisions of EU 
law on vehicles driven in a Member State other than the one in which they are registered by a 
resident in the latter State.

Concerning temporary cross-border transfer of a vehicle, Directive 83/182/EEC on tax 
exemptions within the Community for certain means of transport temporarily imported into 
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one Member State from another (OJ L 105, 23.4.1983, p. 59) (hereinafter Directive 83/182) is 
aimed at eliminating obstacles to the free movement of persons and to the establishment of a 
European internal market. According to the Directive, when a means of transport is 
temporarily imported, exemption from vehicle registration tax and from normal road taxes is 
granted for a period, continuous or otherwise, of not more than six months in any twelve 
months, provided the following conditions are met:

–     the means of transport have been acquired in accordance with the general conditions of 
taxation in force on the domestic market of a Member State;

–     the individual importing the means of transport has his/her normal residence in a Member 
State other than the Member State of temporary importation and employs the means of 
transport in question for his/her private use;

–     the means of transport are not disposed of or hired out in the Member State of temporary 
importation or lent to a resident of that State.

In the absence of EU rules regarding this issue, Member States are free to lay down such rules 
on a national level, as long as they do not conflict with the basic rights under the Treaty.

Since the car at stake was lent to Ms DC's daughter-in-law, who is a resident in Portugal, the 
harmonised tax exemption did not apply to the temporary import of the vehicle. It appears that 
Portugal is within its rights to disallow use of a temporarily imported vehicle by its own 
residents. 

As for the fine which the petitioner has had to pay, it should be underlined that in paragraph 
80-81 of the judgment in Case C-156/04, Commission vs. Greece, the Court of Justice of the 
European Union ruled that financial penalties for cases where a vehicle covered by the 
temporary tax exemption is driven on the national territory by a person other than the 
beneficiary of the exemption, falls outside of the scope of Directive 83/182. As it is not 
otherwise harmonized under EU law, the Commission has no competence on this issue. 

Consequently, the petition does not disclose any infringement of EU law.

4. Further Commission reply, received on 13.01.2011

The petitioner is seeking clarification regarding the provisions of EU law on vehicles driven 
in a Member State other than the one in which they are registered by a resident in the latter 
State.
The petitioner indicates that Ms dC is a Portuguese citizen resident in France. Ms dC, who 
was travelling in Portugal with her French-registered vehicle, asked her daughter-in-law to 
bring her home since she was feeling unwell and lived far from all means of public 
transportation. It follows from a letter enclosed with the petition that on the daughter-in-law's 
way back, after having left Ms dC at home, the car was stopped by the Portuguese police. As 
a result, the registration documents were confiscated by the Portuguese police on the grounds 
that the vehicle was driven by a Portuguese resident. A fine of 175,50 euro had to be paid in 
order to recover the vehicle registration document.

As explained in the Commission's previous reply, concerning temporary cross-border transfer 
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of a vehicle. Directive 83/182/EEC on tax exemptions within the Community for certain 
means of transport temporarily imported into one Member State from another (OJ L 105, 
23.4.1983, p. 59) (hereinafter Directive 83/182) is aimed at eliminating obstacles to the free 
movement of persons and to the establishment of a European internal market. According to 
the Directive, when a means of transport is temporarily imported, exemption from vehicle 
registration tax and from normal road taxes is granted for a period, continuous or otherwise, 
of not more than six months in any twelve months, provided that certain conditions are met, 
notably that the means of transport are not disposed of or hired out in the Member State of 
temporary importation or lent to a resident of that State. Since the car at stake was lent to a 
Portuguese resident, the harmonised tax exemption did not apply to the temporary importation 
of the vehicle when the vehicle was stopped. It could be added that the exemption would have 
continued to apply if the car had been lent to another non-resident.

The Petitions Committee has asked for additional information in this respect as to the 
compatibility of the Portuguese measure at stake with the fundamental freedoms guaranteed 
by the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union (hereinafter "the TFEU"), as well as 
whether there are ongoing legislation measures in this area.

The Commission would like to point out that unlike cases of leasing, rental and cross border 
leasing, to which the TFEU Articles on the freedom to provide services and the freedom of 
establishment apply, this case merely concerns an individual from another Member State on a 
leisure travel lending her foreign-registered car to a Portuguese resident. Such a case does not 
fall within the area of application of Article 45 TFEU, which regulates the free movement of 
workers, as Ms dC did not come to Portugal to work. Neither does it fall within the area of 
application of Article 49, which prohibits restrictions on the freedom of establishment of 
nationals in another Member States, as Ms dC did not have the intention to establish herself or 
any agency, branch or subsidiary in Portugal. Neither is Article 56 TFEU on the freedom to 
provide services applicable, for the reason that Ms dC was not intending to provide services in 
Portugal. Finally, Article 110 TFEU is not infringed as the measure does not amount to a 
heavier taxation of cars from other Member States than of domestic cars.

Consequently, the Commission maintains the view that Portugal is within its rights to 
disallow use of a temporarily imported vehicle by its own residents. As pointed out in the 
previous reply, the Court of Justice of the European Union has ruled that financial penalties 
for cases where a vehicle covered by the temporary tax exemption is driven on the national 
territory by a person other than the beneficiary of the exemption, falls outside of the scope of 
Directive 83/182.1

The petition has thus not disclosed any infringement of EU law.

As for the question on ongoing legislation measures, the Commission would like to underline 
that on 5 July 2005, it presented a proposal for a Directive on passenger car related taxes 
which inter alia includes the abolition of car registration tax. The proposal included provisions 
establishing a refund system for car registration taxes to be applied on those passenger cars 
which have been registered in a Member State and are subsequently exported or permanently 
transferred to another Member State. The objective of this measure is twofold: first to avoid 
double payment of registration taxes, and second to charge registration taxes according to the 
use of the car in the Member State concerned. However, the Commission's proposals in this 
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area have not been adopted due to insufficient support from the Member States.

In spite of the lack of unanimity in the Council in this area, the Commission remains hopeful 
that the Member States would be cooperative in removing the remaining tax obstacles in the 
Internal Market.


